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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 23, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she

sustained a compensable injury.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s opinion.  

I.  HISTORY

Amanda Leigh Karczmarczyk, now age 54, testified

that she previously worked for the respondent-employer
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for a period of several years beginning in approximately

2003.  The record indicates that the claimant was

treated for nonwork-related lower back pain beginning in

September 2005 after lifting a bed.  Dr. Amir M.

Qureshi’s impression in September 2005 was “Lumbar spine

dysfunction with disc derangement.”  Dr. Qureshi

diagnosed lumbar degenerative disc disease and performed

an epidural injection.  Dr. J. Zachary Mason reported in

September 2005, “Examination shows her to have low back

pain starting in the mid region and radiating to the

right hip with spasms and a positive straight leg

raising on the right, decreased motor response of the

right calf and decreased sensory response down the right

leg....I have reviewed her study which does confirm

central right L4-5 disc herniation with nerve root

compromise.”      

Dr. James Mason performed surgery in October 2005:

“Right L4-5 laminotomy and medial facetectomy.”  The

post-operative diagnosis was “1.  Displaced

intervertebral disc L4-5 right.  2.  Calcification of

disc herniation.”  

Dr. Nick Cavaneau’s assessment in January 2009

included “Chronic low back pain....I am able to palpate
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muscle spasms.”  Dr. Caveneau assessed “1.  Low back

pain.  2.  Degenerative disc disease of the lumbar

spine.”  An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken

in April 2009:

1.  Small central protrusion of the L4-5 disc
is noted.  Protruding disc slightly indents
the anterior aspect of the thecal sac.  No
impingement on the exiting L4 nerve roots or
traversing L5 nerve roots is noted.
2.  Dehydration of the L4-5 and L5-S1 discs.  
3.  Minimal bulging of the L5-S1 disc is
noted.
4.  The patient is status post right
laminotomy at the L4-5 level.
5.  No significant enhancing epidural scar
tissue is level at the L4-5 level.  

The claimant informed Dr. Cavaneau in November 2009

that her low back pain was worsening.  Dr. Cavaneau

assessed low back pain and degenerative disc disease of

the lumbar spine.

Dr. Jason Tullis performed surgery in January 2010:

“1.  Lumbar interbody fusion, L4-5.  2.  Lumbar

interbody fusion, L5-S1.  3.  Use of PEEK allograft

spacer at L4-5.  4.  Use of PEEK allograft spacer at L5-

S1.  5.  Segmental stabilization, L4 through S1.  6. 

Percutaneous aspiration of hip bone marrow.  7. 

Intraoperative interpretation of fluoroscopy for the

placement of minimally invasive screws at L4-5.  8. 
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Intraoperative fluoroscopy interpretation for placement

of pedicle screws at L5 and S1.”  

An x-ray was done in May 2010, with the impression,

“1.  No acute fracture or subluxation.  2.  Posterior

fusion of L4-5 and L5-S1.  3.  No alteration of lumbar

spinal alignment from flexion to extension.”

A physician assessed low back pain in April 2011

and noted, “The problem occurs constantly.”  It was

noted in February 2012, “The back pain is described as

chronic.  The back pain is otherwise described as a

sharp pain and aching sensation.  The back pain is

located lower back.  The back pain is interfering with

activities such as normal daily duties.  Previous

surgery:  lumbar fusion.”

The claimant’s testimony indicated that she became

re-employed with the respondents in about January 2012,

and the parties stipulated that an employment

relationship existed on March 2, 2012.  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Now, on March 2, 2012, you claim there was
an incident?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And tell me what happened.
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A.  Well, me and my - another gentleman by the
name of Jerod Britton, we kind of partnered
up....I was sitting there talking to Jerod,
and all of a sudden, I had like this jump on
the back of the golf cart, like here’s the
roof of the golf cart, I was sitting kind of -
I didn’t have my hands on the steering wheel
or nothing, one of my legs was propped up, and
I was kind of twisted at the time, and it just
threw - it just - when he bounced on the back
as hard as he could, he bounced, and I bounced
up.  And I kept bouncing - I can’t swear to
how many times.  I would want - want to say
three to five, but I felt a chop like in my
back.  I had an appliance in my back at the
time from a previous back surgery and it felt
like when I came down, like a chopping
feeling....

Q.  The person that jumped on the back of the
golf cart, was he a Crain employee?

A.  Yes, he was....David Sanders....

Q.  So that’s how your injury occurred, he was
jumping up and down on the golf cart?

A.  Yes.  

The claimant testified that she did not report a

work-related accident to the respondents on March 2,

2012.  The claimant testified that she planned to rest

at home and return to work the next day.  The claimant

testified that she reported the accident to the

respondents’ sales manager, Jason “Hoss” Reader, on

March 3, 2012.  

According to the record, the claimant was treated
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at Saline Memorial Hospital on March 3, 2012. 

Handwritten chart notes at that time appeared to

indicate, “Pt at work - on golf cart - another employee

jumped on golf cart and ‘jarred’ back.  H/O back surgery

x 2.”  A physical examination showed spasm in the

claimant’s low back.  An emergency physician diagnosed

“Acute lumbar strain.”  A lumbar spine series was done

on March 3, 2012, with the following findings:

There are five non-rib-bearing lumbar
vertebral bodies.  Transpedicular screws and
stabilization rods are noted at L4, L5, and
S1.  Interposed prosthetic disc material is
noted at L4-5 and L5-S1.  There is no evidence
of fracture or dislocation.  Facets are
normally aligned.

IMPRESSION: 
1.  NO FRACTURE.
2.  POSTOPERATIVE CHANGES AT L4-5 AND L5-S1
FROM POSTERIOR FUSION.

The record indicates that the claimant did not work

for the respondents after March 7, 2012.  The record

indicates that the respondents paid temporary total

disability benefits for a period beginning March 8,

2012.  The claimant signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s

Notice Of Injury, on March 9, 2012.  The claimant wrote

on the Form AR-N that an accident occurred on March 2,

2012: “David Sanders came running and jumped on the back
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of the golf cart I was setting on.  He continued to jump

up and down as hard as he could.  He held on to the top

on the driver’s side and kept jumping.  I was screaming

asking him to stop.  I have asked him to not do that

several times before & told him I had a bar in my back &

it jared (sic) when he did that.”  The claimant wrote on

the Form AR-N that she informed the employer on March 3,

2012 that the alleged accident occurred.  

Jerod Britton wrote on March 15, 2012, “Me and

Amanda were sitting on the golf cart talking looking out

towards the street. David Sanders came and jumped on the

golf cart an sat down we all continuing talking [when]

he sat down.  The next day Amanda came into work

complaining of her back hurting every day people jump on

and off the golf cart daily.”    

David Sanders wrote a statement on our about

March 16, 2012:

On the day in question I believe I had walked
outside to check on traffic on the lot as I
walked outside I saw Amanda was on the golf
cart.  I approached and sat on back of the
cart.  We continued talking afterward she
stated I had startled her because she didn’t
see me coming.  We sat and continued talking. 
I am not aware of anything that could have
caused injury to her, but for many days she
had complained of her back hurting and she
should be promoted to Internet Mgr. and was
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upset that she wasn’t a manager that the leg
work was to (sic) hard for her.  I believe
this looked like a way out AT MY EXPENSE!

Jason “Hoss” Reader, the respondent-employer’s

General Sales Manager, provided a statement on March 16,

2012:

On 03/03/2012 Amanda come to me around
10 o’clock saying that her back was hurting
and she need to go home.  And said that her
and Jerrod were out ridding on the golf cart
the following day and David Sanders come
running up to the golf cart and jumped on the
back of it.  And it startled her.  And that it
must have hurt her but she didn’t relies it
till latter that night when she was sleeping. 
I asked her at that time if she needed to go
the Dr. ? she said no.  She’ll be ok.  She
just wanted to go home and relax and she would
be ok.  I said do I need to send you for a
drug test?  Because if your wonting to file a
claim that’s the procidgers I have to take? 
She said no just let me go home and rest. 
I’ll be fine.  She then Calles me on Monday
morning and says that the Dr. gave her some
pain pills and said that he said it was just a
pulled mussel.  And I’ll be fine but needed to
be off till Wednesday.  I said ok I’ll see you
then.  Amanda comes in Wednesday and said hi. 
I asked her how she was feeling and she said
much better.  And she worked the whole day. 
The next morning she called me crying saying
she was in so much pain and she couldn’t come
in.  And she need to go to her back Dr.
knowing she has back probumes for the last
several years.  And even back surgery.  Didn’t 
think much more till she called Friday telling
me she need a comp # to see the back Dr. 
That’s when I told her she needed to call
Dewania and see what we have to do.  Never
thought much of this turning in to what it
has because when she first started here a
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couple of months ago.  After the first two
weeks she called me telling me she couldn’t
handle the hours or walking due to her back
hurting.  Then I got with Josh the G.M. and
we put her on a easier scenario for her and
gave her leads and sales Calles to keep her
off her feet as much as possible.

In any event, the claimant testified that the

respondents authorized her to treat at Concentra Health

Centers.  Dr. Amanda J. Novack saw the claimant at

Concentra on March 19, 2012:

Patient describes incident at work on 3/2/12,
when she was sitting in a golf cart, and one
of her coworkers, known for horseplay, jumped
on the golf cart and started bouncing it,
apparently horsing around to get a rise out of
her.  She says that she immediately started
having lower back pain, which has persisted
since then.  She went to the ER the next
morning, where x-rays were negative for acute
fracture (and showed extensive hardware
related to previous surgeries)....She
describes the pain as “different from my
previous back pain” and says that it has been
waxing and waning....She has a history of
degenerative disc disease, and states that is
why she had her previous surgeries (the last
one of which was a lumbar fusion, about 2
years ago)....

Gross exam of the back reveals well-healed
scars down midline and paravertebral L3-L5. 
No swelling, ecchymosis, redness, or
deformity....Palpation is mildly positive for
diffuse lower back pain L5 and the sacral
area.

Dr. Novack assessed “1.  Lumbar strain....PLAN: She

has a musculoskeletal injury for which a structured
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Physical Therapy program is medically necessary due to

limited ROM, clinically relevant pain and functional

deficits.”  Dr. Novack returned the claimant to

restricted work and referred the claimant to physical

therapy.  

A Change of Physician Order was entered on April 4,

2012: “A change of physician is hereby approved by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for Amanda

Karczmarczyk to change from Dr. Amanda Novack to Dr.

Jason Tullis.”

Dr. Tullis referred the claimant for an MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine, which was taken on April 4,

2012 with the following impression:

1.  Mild left sided epidural fibrosis at L4-5
and L5-S1 surgical levels.
2.  Otherwise uncomplicated appearing spinal
fusions and discectomies at L4-5 and L5-S1.
3.  Otherwise essentially normal MRI of the
lumbar spine.    

A CT scan of the lumbar spine was taken on

April 10, 2012, with the following impression:

1.  Interval posterior fusion of L4-5 and L5-
S1.
2.  No gross evidence of any central canal or
foraminal stenosis.
3.  There is no gross evidence of any focal
nerve root compression or displacement.  

Dr. Tullis reported on April 13, 2012:
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This is a 51-year-old female that underwent a
posterior lumbar interbody fusion at L4-5 in
2010.  She said that she was on golf cart at
her car dealership when one of the employees
came and began bouncing on the golf cart and,
despite her admonishments, continued to do so. 
She then experienced severe pain in her back
and has had difficulty ambulating, standing,
or sitting for any length of period since that
point....

A CT scan of her lumbar spine on April 10,
2012, reveals halos around the inferior screws
in her back.

Dr. Tullis planned, “I suspect that this is an

exacerbation of a hardware failure.  The patient most

likely developed a fibrous support system for her

hardware and then experienced a failure of the fibrous

support system and subsequent pain of the hardware,

related to her trauma.  I would recommend that she have

her hardware removed and at that point be evaluated for

further surgery of nonunion.”  

A claims specialist informed the claimant on May 1,

2012, “Please be advised that after reviewing your

medical records, we must respectfully deny additional

medical treatment and/or benefits on the above captioned

claim.  In order for an injury to be compensable, there

has to be objective and measurable findings in which to

support the injury.  According to the medical notes we
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have received, you do not have any objective findings

and therefore, your claim will no longer be covered by

workers compensation.”  

Dr. Tullis performed a surgical procedure on

May 10, 2012:  “Removal of pedicle screws and rods

lumbar two levels.”  Dr. Tullis reported:

This is a 51-year-old who underwent a two-
level fusion posterior approximately 2 years
ago.  She has been having significant amount
of pain since suffering an injury at work. 
The reason for this has been somewhat
difficult to ascertain.  I offered her a
hardware removal.

Procedure in detail - We reopened the
patient’s lateral incisions where her
minimally invasive Zimmer pathfinder hardware
was placed....We performed a simple dissection
down to the hardware.  There were 3 screws
on the right, 2 on the left.  The 3 on the
right were I believe 5 and 3.  On the right
was 5, 4 and 3.  We went ahead and removed
both rods and then checked for screw motion. 
The 4 and 5 seemed to be pretty secure.  3 and
4, however, appeared a bit mobile indicating
that there were may be a nonunion at this
level.  I went ahead and removed the remaining
screws.  We accounted for all the caps and
rods and screws.  Irrigated and closed. 

Dr. Tullis informed a claims specialist on May 17,

2012:

In response to your recent letter, this is an
interesting observation that the patient had
requested pain medication for chronic back
pain.  I do not recall if she made this known
to me or not; however, chronic back pain after
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a two-level lumbar fusion is not particularly
surprising.  Ms. Karcmarczyk states that the
pain became excruciating after an event in a
golf cart at work.  As a physician, it is my
duty to consider my patient’s volunteered
history as an indelible part of a medical
record and, as such, an accurate description
of events and symptoms, unless proven, falls
within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty.  As such, I would state within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty, Ms.
Karczmarczyk’s current complaints are the
direct result of a March 2, 2012, incident. 

  
A pre-hearing order was filed on August 8, 2012. 

The claimant contended that “her pre-existing back

injury with hardware (fusion surgeries in 2004 and 2010

from L4-S1) was aggravated in an incident on March 2,

2012, with a co-worker who jarred the golf cart where

she was sitting.  She seeks payment of medical expenses

(to replace the failed hardware).”  The claimant

contended entitlement to temporary total disability

benefits and fees for legal services.  The respondents

contended that “the claimant did not suffer a

compensable injury on March 2, 2012.  There is no

objective evidence that the claimant’s back was

aggravated.  The failed hardware is the result of her

pre-existing condition and not a recent, acute injury. 

Alternatively, in the event of an award, the claimant is

not entitled to temporary total disability benefits as
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she declined an offer of light duty.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Compensability, medical expenses, temporary

total disability benefits, and attorney’s fees.  All

other issues are reserved.”

Dr. Steven R. Nokes corresponded with the

respondents’ attorney on December 9, 2013:

I have reviewed an MR of the lumbar spine
dated 04/01/2009 and CT scans of the lumbar
spine dated 12/14/2009 and 04/10/2012 on
Amanda Karczmarczyk. The original MR
examination revealed changes of right
laminectomy at L4-5 and degenerative changes
at L4-5 and L5-S1.  

The CT scan of 12/14/2009 reveals changes of
right laminotomy at L4-5 with degenerative
changes at L4-5 and L5-S1.

The CT scan of 04/10/2012 reveals interval
anterior interbody fusion at L4-5 and L5-S1,
as well as posterior fusion at L4, L5 and S1. 
The alignment is normal.  There are two
pedicle screws at L4, a right pedicle screw at
L5 and two pedicles screws at S1.  There is
evidence of interbody osseous bridging at
both L4-5 and L5-S1 indicative of a solid
anterior fusion of these two levels.  There is
no evidence of an acute hardware failure. 
There is no evidence of an acute disc
extrusion.  There is mild symmetric lucency
surrounding the S1 pedicle screws consistent
with remote instability presumably before the
anterior fusion grafts solidified.  This would
not be consistent with an injury that occurred
on 03/02/2012.  No other abnormalities are
noted.
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Dr. Nokes’ impression was “Solid anterior fusions

at L4-5 and L5-S1 without evidence of an acute traumatic

abnormality.”   

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on December 23, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove she

sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant appeals to

the Full Commission.    

II.  ADJUDICATION

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(Repl. 2012), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).

The employee has the burden of proving by a
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preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the credible evidence of record that

she sustained a compensable injury as defined by Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102.”  The Full Commission affirms this

finding.  The record indicates that the claimant has

suffered from debilitating chronic back pain since at

least 2005.  Two treating physicians noted in September

2005 that the claimant was suffering from lumbar spine

dysfunction and documented muscle spasms.  The claimant

underwent an L4-5 laminectomy and facetectomy in October

2005.  Spasms in the claimant’s lumbar spine were again

documented in January 2009.

Dr. Tullis performed a lumbar fusion and

stabilization in January 2010.  A physician noted in

April 2011 that the claimant’s low back pain “occurs

constantly.”  Another physician noted in February 2012
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that the claimant was suffering from “chronic” low back

pain which was “sharp.”  The claimant became employed

with the respondents in January 2012, and the parties

stipulated that an employment relationship existed on

March 2, 2012.  The claimant testified that she was

sitting on a golf cart at work and that another

employee, David Sanders, “jumped” on the cart and began

“bouncing” the claimant.  Neither David Sanders nor the

other employee, Jerod Britton, corroborated the

claimant’s testimony.  David Sanders stated that he sat

on the golf cart and that the claimant appeared

“startled” but not injured.  Jerod Britton also reported

that Mr. Sanders sat on the cart and did not corroborate

the claimant’s testimony that she was violently shaken

as a result of the cart “bouncing.”  

The claimant treated at Saline Memorial Hospital on

March 3, 2012.  A physician reported “spasm” in the

claimant’s low back but as the record shows, the

claimant had already suffered from muscle spasm prior to

the alleged March 2, 2012 incident.  Diagnostic testing

on March 3, 2012 explicitly showed that there were post-

operative changes in the claimant’s lumbar hardware but

there was “no evidence of fracture or dislocation.”  Dr.
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Novack also reported that x-rays were “negative for

acute fracture.”

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine on April 4,

2012 showed the previous spinal fusions but “otherwise

essentially normal MRI of the lumbar spine.”  A CT scan

on April 10, 2012 showed “no gross evidence of any focal

nerve root compression or displacement.”  Dr. Tullis

reported on April 13, 2012 that the CT showed “halos

around the inferior screws in her back.”  There is no

probative evidence demonstrating that the “halos”

reported by Dr. Tullis were causally related to the

alleged March 2, 2012 accidental injury.  Dr. Tullis

performed surgery on May 10, 2012 and determined that

there was a “nonunion” in the claimant’s spinal

hardware.  Dr. Tullis subsequently informed the

respondents, “I would state within a reasonable degree

of medical certainty, Ms. Karczmarczyk’s current

complaints are the direct result of a March 2, 2012,

incident.”  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the



KARCZMARCZYK - G202259 19

Commission finds that Dr. Nokes’ opinion is entitled to

more weight than Dr. Tullis’ opinion.  Dr. Nokes stated

in December 2013, “There is no evidence of an acute

hardware failure.  There is no evidence of an acute disc

extrusion.  There is mild symmetric lucency surrounding

the S1 pedicle screws consistent with remote instability

presumably before the anterior fusion grafts solidified. 

This would not be consistent with an injury that

occurred on 03/02/2012.  No other abnormalities are

noted.”

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that Dr. Nokes’ expert opinion is corroborated by the

record and is entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  The evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant damaged her pre-existing fusion hardware as a

result of the alleged accident occurring on March 2,

2012.  The evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant required additional surgery by Dr. Tullis as a

result of being “bounced” in a golf cart on March 2,

2012.  We find that Dr. Nokes’ opinion is entitled to

more significant evidentiary weight than Dr. Tullis’

opinion.

The Full Commission finds in the present matter
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that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.  

The claimant did not prove that she sustained an injury

to her low back or lumbar spine which arose out of and

in the course of employment, required medical services,

or resulted in disability.  The claimant did not prove

that she sustained a compensable injury to her low back

or lumbar spine as the result of a specific incident

identifiable by time and place of occurrence on March 2,

2012.  The record now before the Commission shows that

the claimant had extensive pre-existing back problems

with recurring pain and symptoms.  The record shows that

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that her injury arose out of and in the

course of her employment.  The record now before the

Commission demonstrates a substantial conflict in

evidence with regard to what took place on March 2,

2012.  As a result, the claimant has failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that her injury was

caused by a specific incident identifiable by time and

place of occurrence.           

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission affirms the
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administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury.  This claim is denied

and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                               
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                               
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must  dissent from the majority opinion. I would award

the claimant benefits for the compensable back injury

she experienced on March 2, 2012, including the medical

treatment of record and her surgery to remove and

replace surgical hardware from prior, non-work-related

surgeries.

The claimant had a pre-existing back condition

which required fusion surgery at L4-5 and L5-S1 on

January 26, 2010, by Dr. Tullis. In March 2010, no

lucency was observed on x-ray around the hardware at the
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fusion site. A May 2010 exam showed a healthy stable

fusion. At that time her pain felt muscular.

In April 2011, the claimant was seen for back

pain, joint pain and foot pain. She reported her

surgeries. Her back pain was moderate, associated with

twisting, and shooting and sharp. Medication “provided

moderate relief” of her back pain. She had normal range

of motion with no edema or tenderness on musculoskeletal

exam.

In February 2012, the claimant presented to

Dr. King  for the first time. She had chronic back pain,

with depression and anxiety. Her back pain was sharp and

aching in her lower back. His only observation on

examination of her back was her surgical scar. He

prescribed medication including pain relievers and a

muscle relaxer. A pharmacy record shows one muscle

relaxer prescription filled before the March 2012 work

injury.

On March 2, 2012, the claimant was seated with

another employee in a golf cart. A third employee jumped

on the golf cart and shook it violently. There is no

question that this occurred. The next morning, the

claimant presented to the emergency room. She had back
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pain. The onset was March 2, 2012. She related her pain

to the jarring of her back on March 2, 2012. She

reported that another employee jumped on a golf cart in

which she was sitting, which “jarred” her back. Her back

was tender to palpation with muscle spasms in her lumbar

back and her buttocks. The diagnosis was acute lumbar

strain. She was taken off work for three days, given

Demerol and Flexeril.

On March 9, 2012, the claimant completed a

claim form, stating that her co-employee:

came running and jumped on the back of the
golf cart I was setting on. He continued to
jump up and down as hard as he could. He held
onto the top of the driver’s side and kept
jumping. I was screaming asking him to stop. I
have asked him to not do that several times
before and told him I had a bar in my back and
it jarred it when he did that.

On March 19, 2012, Dr. Novack prepared a Form

3, stating that the claimant was injured when a co-

employee jumped up and down on a golf cart in which she

was sitting. The claimant reported “the pain as

‘different from my previous back pain’ and says it has

been waxing and waning.” Dr. Novack recommended physical

therapy, Naproxen, Ultram, and Flexeril for muscle

spasm. She was given work restrictions. These
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restrictions were repeated on March 22, 2012.

The claimant saw Dr. Tullis on April 4, 2012.

She reported the golf cart incident and related her

current pain to that incident. She had pain above and

below the site of her fusion surgery as well as at the

site. An MRI was performed on April 4, 2012 which showed

left-side epidural fibrosis at L4-5 and L5-S1, and a new

finding of an annular bulge at L3-4. A CT scan and

physical therapy were planned. She was off work. He

prescribed Percocet and Toradol.

On April 13, 2012, Dr. Tullis recited the

circumstances of her injury, noting that since that

time, she had difficulty ambulating, standing or sitting

for any length of time. He stated that a CT scan showed

halos around the inferior screws at the fusion site. He

suspected an exacerbation of hardware failure. He stated

that a fibrous support system developed around the

hardware, which failed as a result of the trauma. This

caused her pain. He recommended removal of the hardware

and evaluation for further surgery at the non-union

site. He kept her off work.

Benefits were ended on May 1, 2012, because

the carrier stated there were no objective findings of
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injury.

On May 10, 2012, Dr. Tullis performed surgical

removal of the pedicle screws and rods at L4-5 and L5-

S1. In his surgical report, he noted that the claimant

had a significant increase in pain after an injury at

work. Two of the five screws in her spine were observed

to be “a bit mobile indicating that there may be a non-

union at this level.” He removed them.

On May 17, 2012, Dr. Tullis wrote the

following:

In response to your recent letter, this is an
interesting observation that the patient had
requested pain medication for chronic back
pain. I do not recall if she made this known
to me or not; however, chronic back pain after
a two-level lumbar fusion is not particularly
surprising. Ms. Karczmarczyk states that the
pain became excruciating after an event in a
golf cart at work. As a physician, it is my
duty to consider my patient’s volunteered
history as an indelible part of a medical
record, and, as such, an accurate description
of events and symptoms, unless proven, falls
within a reasonable degree of certainty. As
such, I would state that within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty, Ms.
Karczmarczyk’s current complaints are the
direct result of a March 2, 2012, incident.

In June 2012, Dr. Tullis noted the claimant’s

general improvement and improvement with sitting. In

April 2013, the claimant began treating with a free
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clinic. She had chronic back pain for which she used

cymbalta, trazadone and flexeril. In August 2013, her

back pain was described as “tolerable.”

In December 2013, Dr. Nokes reviewed the

claimant’s MRI in April 2009 and CT scans from December

2009 and April 2012. He opined that there was no

evidence of hardware failure related to the March

incident.

The claimant has established a specific

incident and that she was performing employment

services. 

The claimant showed that objective findings of

injury existed in the form of the pre-existing condition

and fusion hardware, the muscle spasms which were

present on March 3, 2012 but not noted for two years in

the medical records, an annular tear at L3-4, halos

around the screws in April 2012 on CT, and loose screws

observed directly during surgery.

The claimant has also showed causation,

despite the presence of a pre-existing condition. Her

symptoms and limitations, as well as objective findings,

changed significantly in the hours after she was shaken

and jarred by her co-worker on March 2, 2012.
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The claimant had a prescription for muscle

relaxers which predated the March incident. Dr. Tullis

explained that chronic back pain can be expected after a

two-level spinal fusion. There is no record of any

observation of muscle spasms, edema or tenderness in the

two years of medical treatment the claimant received

prior to the incident. However, the morning after the

incident muscle spasms over a large area of her back

were observed.

The claimant had a significant pre-existing

condition which resulted in chronic back pain, which she

described as moderate, and which did not result in

observable muscle spasms prior to March 2, 2012.

However, the claimant was shaken and jarred, and the

next day, she was forced to the emergency room with

severe pain and muscle spasms. She related the pain to

the incident and described symptoms different from those

she had before the incident. While her pre-existing

condition was not asymptomatic prior to the incident,

she did not have muscle spasms until the morning after

the accident.

The MRI and CT scans do not reflect any

hardware failure until April 2012 when Dr. Tullis
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observed halos surrounding the screws. Dr. Nokes’

opinion that the scans did not show hardware failure is

irrelevant, because Dr. Tullis observed that two screws

were in fact loose during surgery. Dr. Tullis’ touching

and feeling the screws with his hands as he looked at

them with his eyes, while the claimant was prone and

unconscious, certainly must be the most objective method

of making medical findings.

Dr. Tullis opined that a fibrous support

system developed around the hardware, which failed as a

result of the trauma. This opinion is credible for

several reasons. First, he treated the claimant and

performed her fusion surgery in 2010, and then treated

the claimant’s current issues. Second, the medical

evidence supports his conclusion. The MRI and CT scans

in 2009 showed healthy progress in the fusion. In 2012,

Dr. Tullis felt that the CT scan showed some

deterioration of that fusion, and subsequent surgery

confirmed this. Less than two months before the CT scan,

the claimant was forcibly jolted and shaken repeatedly

by a co-worker, and immediately thereafter she

experienced a significant spike in her symptoms,

including muscle spasms, where none had been recorded
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for two years. 

This evidence and chain of events show that

the claimant would have continued at her level of

function and symptoms absent the incident, but that the

incident directly changed the course of her condition.

But for the March 2012 incident, the claimant’s fusion

would have continued to be stable, as her symptoms would

have.

I would award all medical treatment of record

for this compensable injury.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


